TOYOTA MOTOR CORP/ Form F-3ASR June 25, 2018 Table of Contents

As filed with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission on June 25, 2018

Registration No. 333-

UNITED STATES

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM F-3

REGISTRATION STATEMENT

UNDER

THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933

TOYOTA JIDOSHA KABUSHIKI KAISHA

(Exact Name of Registrant as Specified in Its Charter)

TOYOTA MOTOR CORPORATION

(Translation of registrant s name into English)

Japan (State or Other Jurisdiction of Incorporation or Organization) Not applicable (I.R.S. Employer Identification Number)

1 Toyota-cho, Toyota City

Aichi Prefecture, 471-8571

Japan

+81-565-28-2121

(Address and telephone number of registrant s principal executive offices)

Toyota Motor North America, Inc.

6565 Headquarters Dr.

Plano, TX 75024

1-469-292-4000

Attention: Sandra Phillips Rogers

(Name, address and telephone number of agent for service)

Please send copies of all communications to:

Masahisa Ikeda

Toshiro Mochizuki Shearman & Sterling LLP Fukoku Seimei Building, 5th Floor 2-2-2, Uchisaiwaicho Chiyoda-ku, Tokyo 100-0011 Japan +81-3-5251-1601 Jon R. Gray
Davis Polk & Wardwell LLP
Izumi Garden Tower 33F
1-6-1 Roppongi
Minato-ku, Tokyo 106-6033, Japan
+81-3-5574-2600

Approximate date of commencement of proposed sale to the public: From time to time after this Registration Statement becomes effective.

If only securities being registered on this Form are being offered pursuant to dividend or interest reinvestment plans, please check the following box.

If any of the securities being registered on this Form are to be offered on a delayed or continuous basis pursuant to Rule 415 under the Securities Act of 1933, check the following box.

If this Form is filed to register additional securities for an offering pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act, please check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.

If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(c) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.

If this Form is a registration statement pursuant to General Instruction I.C. or a post-effective amendment thereto that shall become effective upon filing with the Commission pursuant to Rule 462(e) under the Securities Act, check the following box.

If this Form is a post-effective amendment to a registration statement filed pursuant to General Instruction I.C. filed to register additional securities or additional classes of securities pursuant to Rule 413(b) under the Securities Act, check the following box.

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is an emerging growth company as defined in Rule 405 of the Securities Act of 1933. Emerging growth company

If an emerging growth company that prepares its financial statements in accordance with U.S. GAAP, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transition period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 7(a)(2)(B) of the Securities Act.

CALCULATION OF REGISTRATION FEE

Amount To Be Registered/Proposed Maximum Aggregate

Price Per

Unit/Proposed Maximum Aggregate

Offering Price

Amount Of Registration Fee

Title Of Each Class Of Securities To Be Registered

Senior debt securities(1)

(1) An indeterminate amount of senior debt securities to be offered at indeterminate prices is being registered pursuant to this registration statement. The registrant is deferring payment of the registration fee pursuant to Rule 456(b) and is excluding this information in reliance on Rule 456(b) and Rule 457(r).

PROSPECTUS

TOYOTA MOTOR CORPORATION

SENIOR DEBT SECURITIES

By this prospectus, Toyota Motor Corporation may offer and sell senior debt securities from time to time in one or more offerings.

This prospectus provides you with a general description of the senior debt securities Toyota Motor Corporation may offer and the manner in which they will be offered and sold.

Each time senior debt securities are sold using this prospectus, Toyota Motor Corporation will provide a supplement to this prospectus that contains specific terms of the senior debt securities and describes the specific manner in which the senior debt securities will be offered and sold. The supplement may also add, update or change information contained in this prospectus. Before you invest in any of these senior debt securities, you should carefully read this prospectus and any applicable supplement, including documents incorporated by reference herein or therein.

The senior debt securities will be offered through underwriters, dealers or agents or directly to investors. The supplements to this prospectus will provide the specific terms of the plan of distribution.

The applicable prospectus supplement will contain information, where applicable, as to any listing on any securities exchange of the senior debt securities covered by the prospectus supplement.

Investing in the senior debt securities involves risk. See Item 3. Key Information 3.D Risk Factors in Toyota Motor Corporation s most recent annual report on Form 20-F filed with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission (the SEC) and any additional risk factors included in the applicable prospectus supplement under the heading Risk Factors.

Neither the SEC nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these senior debt securities or passed upon the adequacy or accuracy of this prospectus. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

The date of this prospectus is June 25, 2018.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS	1
CAUTIONARY NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS	2
RISK FACTORS	3
RATIO OF EARNINGS TO FIXED CHARGES	4
TOYOTA MOTOR CORPORATION	4
OFFERING INFORMATION	4
CAPITALIZATION AND INDEBTEDNESS	5
USE OF PROCEEDS	6
DESCRIPTION OF SENIOR DEBT SECURITIES	7
<u>TAXATION</u>	25
CERTAIN BENEFIT PLAN INVESTOR CONSIDERATIONS	25
PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION	27
EXPERTS	29
LEGAL MATTERS	29
ENFORCEMENT OF CIVIL LIABILITIES	29
WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION	30

ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS

This prospectus is part of a registration statement that we filed with the SEC utilizing a shelf registration process. Under this shelf registration process, we may, from time to time, sell the senior debt securities described in this prospectus in one or more offerings.

This prospectus provides you with a general description of the senior debt securities which we may offer. Each time we sell senior debt securities, we will provide a prospectus supplement that will contain specific information about the terms of the senior debt securities and the offering. The prospectus supplement may also add, update or change information contained in this prospectus. The prospectus supplement will supersede this prospectus to the extent it contains information that is different from, or conflicts with, the information contained in this prospectus. You should read this prospectus, any applicable prospectus supplement and any related free writing prospectus that we authorize to be delivered to you together with additional information described under the heading. Where You Can Find More Information beginning on page 30 of this prospectus before purchasing any of our senior debt securities.

We have not authorized any person to provide you with any information other than that contained in or incorporated by reference into this prospectus or in any applicable prospectus supplement or free writing prospectus prepared by or on behalf of us or to which we have referred you. Incorporated by reference means that we can disclose important information to you by referring you to another document filed separately with the SEC. We are not responsible for, and can provide no assurance as to the accuracy of, any other information that any other person may give you. We are not making, nor will we make, an offer to sell senior debt securities in any jurisdiction where the offer or sale is not permitted. You should not assume that the information appearing in this prospectus or in any applicable prospectus supplement or free writing prospectus prepared by or on behalf of us or to which we have referred you, including any information incorporated by reference herein or therein, is accurate as of any day other than its respective date. Our business, financial condition, results of operations and prospects may have changed since those respective dates.

Unless the context otherwise requires or as otherwise expressly stated, references in this prospectus and any supplement to this prospectus to Toyota, we, us, our and similar terms refer to Toyota Motor Corporation and consolidated subsidiaries, as a group. We use the word you to refer to prospective investors in the senior debt securities.

Our consolidated financial statements have been prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America (U.S. GAAP). Unless otherwise stated or the context otherwise requires, all amounts in such financial statements are expressed in Japanese yen.

In this prospectus and any prospectus supplement, when we refer to dollars, U.S.\$ and \$, we mean U.S. dollars, and when we refer to yen and ¥, we mean Japanese yen. This prospectus contains a translation of certain yen amounts into dollars solely for your convenience. However, these translations should not be construed as representations that the yen amounts have been, could have been or could be converted into dollars at that or any other rate or at all.

Certain monetary amounts, ratios and percentage data included in this prospectus have been subject to rounding adjustments for the convenience of the reader. Accordingly, figures shown as totals in certain tables may not be equal to the arithmetic sums of the figures which precede them.

Our fiscal year end is March 31. References to years not specified as being fiscal years are to calendar years.

In this prospectus, all of our financial information is presented on a consolidated basis, unless we state otherwise.

1

CAUTIONARY NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

We may from time to time make written or oral forward-looking statements within the meaning of Section 27A of the U.S. Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the Securities Act), and Section 21E of the U.S. Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the Exchange Act). Written forward-looking statements may appear in documents filed with the SEC, including this prospectus and any prospectus supplement, documents incorporated by reference, reports to shareholders and other communications.

The U.S. Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995 provides a safe harbor for forward-looking information to encourage companies to provide prospective information about themselves without fear of litigation so long as the information is identified as forward looking and is accompanied by meaningful cautionary statements identifying important factors that could cause actual results to differ materially from those projected in the information. We rely on this safe harbor in making forward-looking statements.

Forward-looking statements appear in a number of places in this prospectus and include statements regarding our current intent, belief, targets or expectations or those of our management. In many, but not all cases, we use words such as aim. anticipate, believe, estimate, expect, hope, intend, may, plan, predict, probabi would and similar expressions, as they relate to us or our management, to identify forward-looking statements. These statements reflect our current views with respect to future events and are subject to risks, uncertainties and assumptions. Should one or more of these risks or uncertainties materialize or should underlying assumptions prove incorrect, actual results may vary materially from those which are anticipated, aimed at, believed, estimated, expected, intended or planned.

Forward-looking statements, which include statements contained in Item 3. Key Information 3.D Risk Factors, Item 4. Information on the Company 4.B Business Overview, Item 5. Operating and Financial Review and Prospects and Item 11. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosure about Market Risk of our most recent annual report on Form 20-F, are inherently subject to a variety of risks and uncertainties that could cause actual results to differ materially from those set forth in such statements.

The forward-looking statements included or incorporated by reference in this prospectus are made only as of the dates on which such statements were made. We expressly disclaim any obligation or undertaking to release any update or revision to any forward-looking statement contained herein to reflect any change in our expectations with regard thereto or any change in events, conditions or circumstances on which any statement is based.

2

RISK FACTORS

Investing in our senior debt securities involves risk. Before you decide to invest in our senior debt securities, you should carefully consider the risks described in our most recent annual report on Form 20-F, which is incorporated herein by reference, as well as the risks that are described in the applicable prospectus supplement and in other documents incorporated by reference in this prospectus.

Please see Where You Can Find More Information for information on where you can find the documents we have filed with or furnished to the SEC and which are incorporated by reference in this prospectus.

3

RATIO OF EARNINGS TO FIXED CHARGES

The following table shows Toyota s consolidated ratio of earnings to fixed charges for the periods indicated. You should read this table in conjunction with the consolidated financial statements and notes incorporated by reference herein.

Year ended March 31,

	2014	2015	2016	2017	2018
Ratio of earnings to fixed charges	9.25	9.75	9.21	7.70	7.86

In calculating the ratio of earnings to fixed charges, we used the following definitions:

The term fixed charges means the sum of the following: (a) interest expensed and capitalized, (b) amortized premiums, discounts and capitalized expenses related to indebtedness, (c) an estimate of the interest within rental expense, and (d) preference security dividend requirements of consolidated subsidiaries.

The term earnings is the amount resulting from adding and subtracting the following items. Add the following: (a) pre-tax income from continuing operations before adjustment for income or loss from equity investees; (b) fixed charges; (c) amortization of capitalized interest; (d) distributed income of equity investees; and (e) our share of pre-tax losses of equity investees for which charges arising from guarantees are included in fixed charges. From the total of the added items, subtract the following: (a) interest capitalized; (b) preference security dividend requirements of consolidated subsidiaries; and (c) noncontrolling interest in pre-tax income of subsidiaries that have not incurred fixed charges. Equity investees are investments that we account for using the equity method of accounting.

TOYOTA MOTOR CORPORATION

Toyota Motor Corporation is a limited liability, joint stock company incorporated under the Commercial Code of Japan and continues to exist under the Companies Act of Japan (the Companies Act). We originally commenced operations in 1933 as the automobile division of Toyota Industries Corporation (formerly, Toyoda Automatic Loom Works, Ltd.) and became a separate company in August 1937. In 1982, Toyota Motor Company and Toyota Motor Sales merged into one company to form Toyota Motor Corporation. As of March 31, 2018, we operated through 606 consolidated subsidiaries (including variable interest entities) and 199 affiliated companies, of which 57 companies were accounted for through the equity method.

For further information, see Item 4. Information on the Company of our most recent annual report on Form 20-F.

OFFERING INFORMATION

We may sell an indeterminate amount of senior debt securities from time to time through negotiated transactions with underwriters or with other persons, through a combination of such methods of sale or otherwise, including private sales. See Plan of Distribution. We may sell senior debt securities at varying prices determined at the time of sale or at negotiated or fixed prices, in each case as determined by agreement between us and underwriters, brokers, dealers or agents, or purchasers.

4

CAPITALIZATION AND INDEBTEDNESS

The following table sets forth our consolidated capitalization and indebtedness as of March 31, 2018. You should read this table together with our consolidated financial statements, including the notes thereto, and the other financial data appearing elsewhere, or incorporated by reference, in this prospectus.

	Yen in millions	
	As of March 31, 2018	
Short-term debt:		
Short-term borrowings ⁽¹⁾	5,154,913	
Current portion of long-term debt	4,186,277	
Long-term debt:		
Long-term debt ^{(1),(2),(3)}	10,006,374	
Total indebtedness	19,347,564	
Mezzanine equity:		
Model AA Class Shares		
authorized 150,000,000 shares		
issued 47,100,000 shares	491,974	
Equity: Common stock:		
authorized 10,000,000,000 shares		
issued 3,262,997,492 shares	397,050	
Additional paid-in capital	487,502	
Retained earnings	19,473,464	
Accumulated other comprehensive income	435,699	
Treasury stock, at cost 353,073,500 shares	(2,057,733)	
Total Toyota Motor Corporation shareholders equity	18,735,982	
Noncontrolling interests	694,120	
Total shareholders equity	19,430,102	
Total indebtedness, mezzanine equity and shareholders equity	38,777,666	

⁽¹⁾ As of March 31, 2018, no material portion of our consolidated indebtedness was guaranteed. For the purpose of this note, guaranteed means guarantees provided by third parties.

⁽²⁾ For a discussion of long-term debt that is secured as of March 31, 2018, see Note 12 to the consolidated financial statements in our annual report on Form 20-F for the fiscal year ended March 31, 2018.

(3) Toyota enters into certain guarantee contracts with its dealers to guarantee customers payments of their installment payables that arise from installment contracts between customers and Toyota dealers, as and when requested by Toyota dealers. For a discussion of guarantees extended by us as of March 31, 2018, see Item 5. Operating and Financial Review and Prospects 5.E Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements of our annual report on Form 20-F and Note 24 to the consolidated financial statements in our annual report on Form 20-F for the fiscal year ended March 31, 2018.

5

USE OF PROCEEDS

Unless the applicable prospectus supplement states otherwise, the net proceeds from the sale of senior debt securities offered by us will be used for general corporate purposes.

6

DESCRIPTION OF SENIOR DEBT SECURITIES

The following is a summary of certain general terms and provisions of the senior debt securities that we may offer from time to time under this prospectus. The specific terms and provisions of a particular series of senior debt securities to be offered, and the extent, if any, to which the general terms and provisions summarized below apply to such securities, will be described in an applicable prospectus supplement or free writing prospectus that we authorize to be delivered in connection with such offering. If there is any inconsistency between the general terms and provisions presented here and those in the applicable prospectus supplement or free writing prospectus, those in the applicable prospectus supplement or free writing prospectus will apply.

Because this section is a summary, it does not describe every aspect of the senior debt securities. It is qualified in its entirety by the provisions of the Indenture (as described below) and the senior debt securities, forms of which have been filed as exhibits to the registration statement of which this prospectus is part. You should refer to those documents for additional information.

When we refer to the Company, we, our, and us in this section, we mean Toyota Motor Corporation, excluding, unless the context otherwise requires or as otherwise expressly stated, any existing or future subsidiaries.

General

The senior debt securities will be issued under a senior indenture (the Indenture), to be entered into between us and The Bank of New York Mellon, as Trustee (the Trustee), upon the initial issuance of senior debt securities. Pursuant to the Indenture, senior debt securities may be issued in one or more series established from time to time by or pursuant to a board resolution and set forth in an officer s certificate or in one or more supplemental indentures. The term Indenture, as used herein may, depending on the context, refer to such indenture, as amended or supplemented, in relation to a particular series of senior debt securities.

The Indenture will provide that we may issue senior debt securities up to an aggregate principal amount as we may authorize from time to time. The Indenture will not limit the amount of senior debt securities that we may issue. The Indenture also will not limit our ability to enter into a highly leveraged transaction and does not provide holders of the senior debt securities with any special protection in the event of such a transaction.

The senior debt securities of each series will constitute our direct, unconditional, unsecured and unsubordinated general obligations and will at all times rank *pari passu* without any preference among themselves and with all our other unsecured obligations, other than our subordinated obligations and except for statutorily preferred obligations.

Terms Specified in the Applicable Prospectus Supplement

The applicable prospectus supplement or free writing prospectus will specify, if applicable, the following terms of and other information relating to any particular series of senior debt securities being offered:

the issue date of the senior debt securities;

the title and type of the senior debt securities;

the aggregate principal amount of the senior debt securities being issued;

the issue price of the senior debt securities;

the denominations in which the senior debt securities will be issuable;

7

the currency in which the senior debt securities are denominated and/or in which principal, or premium, if any, and interest, is payable;

the date or dates on which the principal of and premium on, if any, the senior debt securities is payable, if any;

the rate or rates (which may be fixed or variable) at which the senior debt securities will bear interest, or the manner of calculating such rate or rates, if applicable;

the date or dates from which such interest will accrue, the interest payment dates on which such interest will be payable or the manner of determination of such interest payment dates and the related record dates, and the basis upon which interest will be calculated;

if the amount of principal of, or premium or interest on, the senior debt securities may be determined with reference to an index or pursuant to a formula, the manner in which such amounts will be determined:

the manner in which and the place or places where principal, or premium, if any, and interest will be payable;

any conversion or exchange features of the senior debt securities;

the circumstances under which we will pay additional amounts on the senior debt securities for any tax, assessment or governmental charge withheld or deducted, if different from the provisions set forth in this prospectus;

the period or periods within which, the price or prices at which and the terms and conditions upon which the senior debt securities may be repurchased, redeemed, repaid or prepaid in whole or in part, at our option;

the circumstances, if any, under which the holders of the senior debt securities may demand repayment of the senior debt securities prior to the stated maturity date and the terms and conditions thereof;

the identity of any agents for the senior debt securities, including trustees, depositaries, authenticating, calculating or paying agents, transfer agents or registrars of any series;

any restrictions applicable to the offer, sale or delivery of the senior debt securities;

any provisions for the discharge of our obligations relating to the senior debt securities, if different from the provisions set forth in this prospectus;

any U.S. federal or Japanese tax considerations that are material to the holders of the senior debt securities;

the listing, if any, of the senior debt securities on a securities exchange;

if the senior debt securities will be issued other than in book-entry form;

the terms and conditions under which we will be able to reopen a previous issue of a series of senior debt securities and issue additional senior debt securities of that series if different from the provisions set forth in this prospectus; and

any other specific terms or conditions applicable to a particular series of senior debt securities being offered, which shall not be inconsistent with the provisions of the Indenture.

8

The senior debt securities may be issued as original issue discount senior debt securities. Original issue discount senior debt securities bear no interest or bear interest at below-market rates and may be sold at a discount below their stated principal amount. The applicable prospectus supplement will contain information relating to any material income tax, accounting, and other special considerations applicable to original issue discount senior debt securities.

Events of Default under the Indenture

The Indenture will provide holders of our senior debt securities with remedies if we fail to perform specific obligations, such as making payments on the senior debt securities, or if we become subject to certain bankruptcy, insolvency or similar proceedings. The Indenture permits the issuance of senior debt securities in one or more series, and, in many cases, whether an event of default has occurred is determined on a series-by-series basis.

An event of default will be defined under the Indenture, with respect to any series of senior debt securities issued under that Indenture, as the occurrence and continuation of any one or more of the following events, each of which we refer to in this prospectus as an event of default:

we fail to pay principal of or premium, if any, on the senior debt securities of such series, when such principal or premium is due and payable;

we default for more than 30 days in the payment of interest on the senior debt securities of such series;

we default in the performance or observance of any covenant, condition or provision set forth in the Indenture or otherwise applicable to such series of senior debt securities for a period of 90 days after receipt of notice from the Trustee, or from the holders of not less than 25% in aggregate principal amount of the then outstanding senior debt securities of such series, of such default;

we (i) become bound as a consequence of acceleration due to a default by us to repay prematurely indebtedness for borrowed money with a total outstanding principal amount of \$100,000,000 (or its equivalent in any other currency or currencies) or greater contracted or incurred by us, (ii) have defaulted in the repayment of any such indebtedness contracted or incurred by us at the later of its maturity or the expiration of any applicable grace period or (iii) have failed to pay when properly called on to do so any guarantee contracted or incurred by us of such indebtedness; *provided*, *however*, that if any such default is cured by us, or is waived by the holders of such indebtedness, in each case as may be permitted under the terms of such indebtedness, then such event of default shall be deemed to have been thereupon cured or waived;

a decree or order by any court having jurisdiction shall have been issued in an involuntary proceeding adjudging us bankrupt or insolvent or approving a petition seeking reorganization under the Bankruptcy Act of Japan (Act No. 75 of 2004, as amended, the Bankruptcy Act), the Civil Rehabilitation Act of Japan (Act No. 225 of 1999, as amended, the Civil Rehabilitation Act), the Corporate Reorganization Act of Japan (Act No. 154 of 2002, as amended, the Corporate Reorganization Act), the Companies Act of Japan (Act No. 86 of 2005, as amended, the Companies Act) or any other similar applicable law of

Japan, and such decree or order shall have continued undischarged or unstayed for a period of 90 days;

a decree or order of a court having jurisdiction shall have been issued for the appointment of a receiver or liquidator or trustee or assignee in our bankruptcy or insolvency, of all or substantially all of our property or for the winding-up or liquidation of our affairs, and such decree or order shall have continued undischarged or unstayed for a period of 90 days;

9

we shall have instituted voluntary proceedings seeking adjudication of bankruptcy or seeking reorganization under the Bankruptcy Act, the Civil Rehabilitation Act, the Corporate Reorganization Act, the Companies Act or any other similar applicable law of Japan, or shall consent to the institution of any such proceedings or shall have consented to the appointment of a receiver or liquidator or trustee or assignee in our bankruptcy or insolvency or of all or substantially all of our property, or an effective resolution shall have been passed by us for the winding up or dissolution of our affairs, except for the purposes of or pursuant to a consolidation, amalgamation, merger or reconstruction under which the continuing entity, or the entity formed as a result thereof, effectively assumes our entire obligations under the Indenture in relation to the senior debt securities of such series; or

any other event of default provided for in such series of senior debt securities as may be specified in the applicable prospectus supplement.

Under the Indenture, the Trustee shall give notice by mail to the holders of each series of senior debt securities of all defaults known to the Trustee which have occurred with respect to such series and not been cured. The Trustee shall transmit the notice within 90 days after the occurrence of an event of default, or, if later, within 15 days after such event of default is notified in writing to a responsible officer of the Trustee, unless the defaults have been cured before transmission of such notice by the Trustee. For so long as any senior debt securities are represented by a global security or securities, all notices to the holders of such senior debt securities will be delivered to The Depository Trust Company (DTC), delivery of which shall be deemed to satisfy the notice requirements of the Indenture in accordance with the methods prescribed by DTC.

The Indenture provides that, unless otherwise set forth in a supplemental indenture or officer s certificate, if any event of default occurs and is continuing with respect to a series of senior debt securities, unless the principal of all the senior debt securities of such series has already become due and payable, either the Trustee (subject to receiving indemnity and/or security (including by way of pre-funding) to its satisfaction) or the holders of not less than 25% in aggregate principal amount of the outstanding senior debt securities of each such affected series, voting separately by series, may, by notice in writing to us (and to the Trustee if given by the holders), declare the entire principal of and accrued and unpaid interest on all such outstanding senior debt securities of such series to be due and payable immediately.

Waiver of Default or Acceleration

Prior to the acceleration of the maturity of any of the senior debt securities, the holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount of the outstanding senior debt securities of all affected series then outstanding under the Indenture (voting together as a single class) also have the right to waive any past default or event of default and its consequences, except a default in respect of a covenant or a provision of such Indenture that cannot be modified or amended without the consent of the holder of each debt security affected thereby.

Further Issuances

The Indenture will permit us from time to time and without the consent of the holders of the senior debt securities of a particular series, to create and issue additional senior debt securities on the same terms and conditions as the original senior debt securities of such series, except as to denomination, issue date, issue price and, if applicable, the date from which interest shall accrue and the date on which interest shall be first paid. Any additional senior debt securities issued in this manner may be consolidated and treated as a single series with the relevant series of senior debt securities and originally constituting such series for all purposes under the Indenture, provided that any such additional senior debt securities that are so consolidated and that are not fungible for U.S. federal income tax purposes

with the outstanding senior debt securities of the relevant series shall not have the same CUSIP, ISIN or other applicable securities identifiers as such outstanding senior debt securities of the relevant series.

10

We also may, without the consent of the holders of the outstanding senior debt securities, issue other series of senior debt securities in the future under the Indenture on terms and conditions different from the senior debt securities offered hereby.

Taxation and Additional Amounts

We will make payments of principal of, premium, if any, and interest on the senior debt securities without withholding or deduction for or on account of any present or future taxes, duties, assessments or other governmental charges of whatever nature imposed or levied by or on behalf of Japan, or any authority thereof or therein having power to tax, unless such withholding or deduction is required by law. In such event, we shall pay to a holder such additional amounts as will result in the receipt by the holder of such amounts as would have been received by it had no such withholding or deduction been required, except that no such additional amounts shall be payable with respect to the senior debt securities under any of the following circumstances:

the holder or beneficial owner of the senior debt securities is an individual non-resident of Japan or a non-Japanese corporation and is liable for such taxes in respect of the senior debt securities by reason of its having some connection with Japan other than the mere holding of the senior debt securities or being a person having a special relationship with us (a specially-related person) as described in Article 6, Paragraph (4) of the Act on Special Measures Concerning Taxation of Japan (Act No. 26 of 1957, as amended,) (the Act on Special Measures Concerning Taxation);

the holder or beneficial owner of the senior debt securities would otherwise be exempt from any such withholding or deduction but fails to comply with any applicable requirement to provide interest recipient information or to submit a written application for tax exemption to the relevant paying agent to whom the relevant senior debt securities are presented (where presentation is required), or whose interest recipient information is not duly communicated through the relevant Participant (as defined below) and the relevant international clearing organization to such paying agent;

the holder or beneficial owner of the senior debt securities is for Japanese tax purposes treated as an individual resident of Japan or a Japanese corporation (except for a designated financial institution (as defined below) that complies with the requirement to provide interest recipient information or to submit a written application for tax exemption and an individual resident of Japan or a Japanese corporation that duly notifies (directly or through the relevant Participant or otherwise) the relevant paying agent of its status as not being subject to withholding or deduction by us by reason of receipt by such individual resident of Japan or Japanese corporation of interest on the relevant senior debt securities through a payment handling agent in Japan appointed by it);

the senior debt securities are presented for payment (where presentation is required) more than 30 days after the day on which such payment on the senior debt securities became due or after the full payment was provided for, whichever occurs later, except to the extent the holder thereof would have been entitled to additional amounts on presenting the same for payment on the last day of such period of 30 days;

the holder of the senior debt securities is a fiduciary or partnership or is not the sole beneficial owner of the payment of the principal of, or any interest on, the senior debt securities, and Japanese law requires the payment to be included for tax purposes in the income of a beneficiary or settlor with respect to such fiduciary or a member of such partnership or another beneficial owner, in each case, that would not have been entitled to such additional amounts had it been the holder of such senior debt securities; or

any combination of the above.

11

In addition, no additional amounts will be payable for, or on account of, any deduction or withholding imposed pursuant to Sections 1471 through 1474 of the U.S. Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the Code), the U.S. Treasury regulations thereunder and any other official guidance thereunder (FATCA), any intergovernmental agreement entered into with respect to FATCA, or any law or regulation adopted pursuant to an intergovernmental agreement between a non-U.S. jurisdiction and the United States with respect to any of the foregoing or any agreements entered into pursuant to Section 1471(b) of the Code.

Where the senior debt securities are held through a participant of an international clearing organization or a financial intermediary (a Participant), in order to receive payments free of withholding or deduction by us for or on account of any present or future taxes, duties, assessments or governmental charges of whatever nature imposed or levied by or on behalf of Japan, or any authority thereof or therein having power to tax, if the relevant beneficial owner is an individual non-resident of Japan or a non-Japanese corporation (other than a specially-related person of ours) or a Japanese financial institution falling under certain categories prescribed by the Act on Special Measures Concerning Taxation (a designated financial institution), each such beneficial owner shall, at the time of entrusting a Participant with the custody of the relevant senior debt securities, provide certain information prescribed by the Act on Special Measures Concerning Taxation to enable the Participant to establish that such beneficial owner is exempted from the requirement for withholding or deduction of such taxes, and advise the Participant if the beneficial owner ceases to be so exempted (including the case in which a beneficial owner who is an individual non-resident of Japan or a non-Japanese corporation becomes a specially-related person of ours).

Where the senior debt securities are not held through a Participant, in order to receive payments free of withholding or deduction by us for, or on account of, any present or future taxes, duties, assessments or governmental charges of whatever nature imposed or levied by or on behalf of Japan, or any authority thereof or therein having power to tax, if the relevant beneficial owner is an individual non-resident of Japan or a non-Japanese corporation (other than a specially-related person of ours) or a designated financial institution falling under certain categories prescribed by the Act on Special Measures Concerning Taxation, each such beneficial owner shall, prior to each time at which it receives interest, submit to the relevant paying agent a written application for tax exemption (*hikazei tekiyo shinkokusho*), in a form obtainable from the paying agent stating, among other things, the name and address (and, if applicable, the Japanese individual or corporation ID number) of the beneficial owner, the title of the senior debt securities, the relevant interest payment date, the amount of interest and the fact that the beneficial owner is qualified to submit the written application for tax exemption, together with documentary evidence regarding its identity and residence.

By subscribing to any senior debt securities, an investor will be deemed to have represented that it is a beneficial owner who is, (i) for Japanese tax purposes, neither an individual resident of Japan or a Japanese corporation, nor an individual non-resident of Japan or a non-Japanese corporation that in either case is a person having a special relationship with the issuer of the senior debt securities as described in Article 6, Paragraph (4) of the Act on Special Measures Concerning Taxation or (ii) a Japanese financial institution, designated in Article 6, Paragraph (9) of the Act on Special Measures Concerning Taxation.

We will make any required withholding or deduction and remit the full amount withheld or deducted to the Japanese taxing authority in accordance with applicable law. We will use reasonable efforts to obtain certified copies of tax receipts evidencing the payment of any tax, duty, assessment, fee or other governmental charge so withheld or deducted from the Japanese taxing authority imposing such tax, duty, assessment or other governmental charge and if certified copies are not available we will use reasonable efforts to obtain other evidence, and the Trustee will make such certified copies or other evidence available to the holders or beneficial owners upon reasonable request to the Trustee.

If (i) subsequent to making a payment on the senior debt securities without withholding or deduction of Japanese taxes we are required to remit to the Japanese taxing authority any amount in respect of Japanese taxes that should have been withheld or deducted from such payment (together with any interest and penalties) due to

12

the failure of the beneficial owner to provide accurate interest recipient information or to otherwise properly claim an exemption from Japanese taxes imposed with respect to such payment, and (ii) such beneficial owner would not have been entitled to receive additional amounts with respect to such payment had Japanese taxes been withheld from the payment when it was made, such beneficial owner (but not any subsequent beneficial owner of the senior debt securities) shall be required to reimburse us, in Japanese yen, for the amount remitted by us to the Japanese taxing authority.

The obligation to pay additional amounts with respect to any taxes, duties, assessments or other governmental charges shall not apply to any estate, inheritance, gift, sales, transfer, personal property or any similar tax, duty, assessment, fee or other governmental charge or any tax, duty, assessment, fee or other governmental charge which is payable otherwise than by withholding or deduction from payments of principal of, premium, if any, or interest on the senior debt securities; provided that, except as otherwise set forth in the senior debt securities or in the Indenture, we will pay all stamp, court or documentary taxes or any excise or property taxes, charges or similar levies and other duties, if any, which may be imposed by Japan, the United States or any political subdivision or any taxing authority thereof or therein, with respect to the execution and enforcement of the Indenture or as a consequence of the initial issuance, execution, delivery or registration of the senior debt securities.

References to principal, premium or interest in respect of the senior debt securities shall be deemed to include any additional amounts due which may be payable with respect thereto as set forth in the senior debt securities and the Indenture.

Optional Tax Redemption

We have the option to redeem a series of senior debt securities prior to maturity if, as a result of any change in, or amendment to, the laws or regulations of Japan or any political subdivision or any authority thereof or therein having power to tax, or any change in application or official interpretation of such laws or regulations, which change or amendment becomes effective, or which change in application or interpretation is publicly announced, on or after the date of the applicable prospectus supplement, we would be required to pay additional amounts with respect to the senior debt securities as described under Taxation and Additional Amounts, in which case we may redeem such series of senior debt securities in whole, but not in part, at a redemption price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the senior debt securities plus accrued and unpaid interest to the redemption date. Furthermore, we must give you between 10 and 60 days notice (which notice shall be irrevocable and shall conform to all requirements with respect to such notice as set forth in the Indenture) before redeeming the senior debt securities, and no such notice of redemption may be given earlier than 90 days prior to the earliest date on which we would be required to pay additional amounts if a payment in respect of such senior debt securities were then due. Prior to giving any such notice of redemption, we will deliver to the Trustee (i) an officer s certificate stating that the conditions precedent to our right to redeem such series of senior debt securities have been fulfilled and (ii) an opinion of counsel, who shall be independent legal counsel to us, or a tax adviser, of recognized standing, confirming that we have or will be required to pay additional amounts as a result of such change or amendment. The Trustee shall be entitled to accept such officer s certificate and opinion of counsel or tax adviser s statement as sufficient evidence of the satisfaction of the conditions precedent described above, in which event it shall be conclusive and binding on the holders of such series of senior debt securities.

Repurchases

We, or any of our subsidiaries, may at any time purchase any or all of the senior debt securities in the open market or otherwise at any price. Subject to applicable law, neither we nor any of our subsidiaries shall have any obligation to offer to purchase any senior debt securities held by any holder as a result of our or its purchase or offer to purchase senior debt securities held by any other holder in the open market or otherwise. Any senior debt securities so

repurchased by us or any of our subsidiaries and surrendered to the paying agent shall be cancelled.

13

Application of Proceeds

Any money collected from us by a trustee under the Indenture by acceleration, through insolvency proceedings or by other means as a result of our breach of the terms of the Indenture, shall be applied in the order described below:

first, to the payment of fees, costs and expenses applicable to the series of senior debt securities for which money was collected, including reasonable compensation to the applicable trustee and any agent and expenses and costs properly incurred (including any amounts to which the Trustee, each predecessor trustee or any agent are entitled to indemnification by us and fees and properly incurred expenses of its counsel);

second, if payment is not due on the principal of the series of senior debt securities for which money was collected, to the payment of interest on the series in default;

third, if payment is due on the principal of the series of senior debt securities for which money was collected, to the payment of the whole amount then owing and unpaid upon all of the senior debt securities of such series for principal and interest; and in the case the money collected shall be insufficient to pay in full the whole amount so due and unpaid upon the senior debt securities of such series, then to the payment of principal and interest without preference or priority of principal over interest, ratably to the aggregate of such principal and accrued and unpaid interest; and

finally, to the payment of the remainder, if any, to us or any other person lawfully entitled thereto.

Paying Agents

Whenever we appoint a paying agent to make payments required under the Indenture and the relevant series of senior debt securities, such paying agent will hold all sums received by it for the payment of the principal of and interest on such senior debt securities in trust for the benefit of the holders thereof and will make payments to such holders as provided for in the Indenture and such senior debt securities.

Indemnification of Judgment Currency

We will indemnify each holder of a debt security to the full extent permitted by applicable law against any loss incurred by such holder as a result of any judgment or order being given or made for any amount due under such debt security and such judgment or order being expressed and paid in a judgment currency other than the currency due and as a result of any variation as between the rate of exchange at which the currency due is converted into the judgment currency for the purpose of such judgment or order and the spot rate of exchange in The City of New York at which the Trustee on the day on which final non-appealable judgment is entered is able to purchase the currency due with the amount of the judgment currency actually received by the holder. This indemnification will constitute our separate and independent obligation and will continue notwithstanding any such judgment.

Covenants

The Indenture will contain certain covenants and agreements relating to the senior debt securities. Additional covenants and agreements relating to a particular series of senior debt securities may be set forth in the applicable

prospectus supplement.

Consolidation, Merger, Conveyance or Transfer. The Indenture will provide that we may consolidate with or merge into any other person or sell or dispose of our properties and assets substantially as an entirety, whether as a single transaction or a number of transactions, related or not, to any person; provided that, among

14

other things, such person formed by such consolidation or into which we are merged or such person who acquires our properties and assets substantially as an entirety is a company organized and validly existing under the Companies Act, or successor legislation thereto, and expressly assumes our obligations under all series of senior debt securities issued under the Indenture, and further provided that, immediately after giving effect to such transaction, no event of default shall have occurred and be continuing.

Evidence of our Compliance. There are provisions in the Indenture requiring us to furnish to the Trustee each year a brief certificate from our principal executive, financial or accounting officer as to his or her knowledge of our compliance with all conditions and covenants under the Indenture.

SEC Reports by Us. The Indenture requires us to file with the Trustee copies of the annual report or information we file with the SEC within 30 days after we file such reports or information with the SEC.

Discharge, Defeasance and Covenant Defeasance

Unless otherwise set forth in a supplemental indenture, we have the ability to eliminate most or all of our obligations on any series of senior debt securities prior to maturity if we comply with the following provisions:

Discharge of Indenture. We may discharge all of our obligations with respect to any or all series of debt securities, other than as to transfers and exchanges, under the Indenture after we have:

paid or caused to be paid the principal of and interest on all of the senior debt securities of such series outstanding (other than senior debt securities of such series which have been destroyed, lost or stolen and which have been replaced or paid as provided in the Indenture) as and when the same shall have become due and payable;

delivered to the paying agent for cancellation all of the senior debt securities of such series theretofore authenticated (other than senior debt securities of such series which have been destroyed, lost or stolen and which have been replaced or paid as provided in the Indenture); or

irrevocably deposited with the Trustee cash or, in the case of a series of senior debt securities payable only in U.S. dollars, U.S. government obligations in trust for the benefit of the holders of any series of senior debt securities issued under the Indenture that have either become due and payable, or are by their terms due and payable, or are scheduled for redemption, within one year, in an amount certified to be sufficient to pay on each date that they become due and payable, the principal of and interest on, and any mandatory sinking fund payments for, those senior debt securities. However, the deposit of cash or U.S. government obligations for the benefit of holders of a series of senior debt securities that are due and payable, or are scheduled for redemption, within one year will discharge obligations under the Indenture relating only to that series of senior debt securities.

Defeasance of a Series of Securities at Any Time. We may also discharge all of our obligations, other than as to transfers and exchanges, under any series of senior debt securities at any time, which is referred to in this prospectus as defeasance. Alternatively, we may be released with respect to any outstanding series of senior debt securities from the obligations imposed by the covenants described above limiting consolidations, mergers, asset sales and leases or any other negative covenants provided for in such series of senior debt securities as may be specified in the applicable

prospectus supplement, and elect not to comply with those sections without creating an event of default. Discharge under those procedures is called covenant defeasance.

Defeasance or covenant defeasance may be effected only if, among other things:

we irrevocably deposit with the Trustee cash or, in the case of senior debt securities payable only in U.S. dollars, U.S. government obligations, as trust funds in an amount certified to be sufficient to

15

pay on each date that they become due and payable, the principal of and interest on, and any mandatory sinking fund payments for, all outstanding senior debt securities of the series being defeased; and

we deliver to the Trustee an opinion of counsel of recognized standing to the effect that:

the beneficial owners of the series of senior debt securities being defeased will not recognize income, gain or loss for U.S. federal income tax purposes as a result of the defeasance or covenant defeasance; and

the beneficial owners of the series of senior debt securities being defeased will be subject to U.S. federal income tax on the same amounts, in the same manner and at the same times as would have been the case if such defeasance or covenant defeasance had not occurred.

In the case of a defeasance, the opinion must be based on a ruling of the U.S. Internal Revenue Service or a change in U.S. federal income tax law occurring after the date of the Indenture, since that result would not occur under current tax law.

Modification of the Indenture

Without Consent of Holders. We and the Trustee may enter into supplemental indentures without the consent of the holders of senior debt securities issued under the Indenture to:

cure any ambiguities or correct any defects or inconsistencies or add or amend any provisions which shall not adversely affect the interests of the holders of the senior debt securities in any material respect;

secure any senior debt securities;

add covenants for the protection of the holders of senior debt securities;

establish the forms or terms of senior debt securities of any series;

evidence the acceptance of appointment by a successor Trustee; or

evidence the assumption by a successor entity of our obligations under the senior debt securities and the Indenture.

With Consent of Holders. Each of we and the Trustee, with the consent of the holders of not less than a majority in aggregate principal amount of each affected series of outstanding senior debt securities (voting together as a single class), may enter into supplemental indentures to add any provisions to, or change in any manner or eliminate any of the provisions of, the Indenture or modify in any manner the rights of the holders of the senior debt securities issued

pursuant to the Indenture. However, we and the Trustee may not make any of the following changes to any outstanding debt security without the consent of each holder that would be affected by the change:

extend the final maturity of a debt security or of any installment of principal of any such debt security;

reduce the principal amount thereof;

reduce the rate or extend the time of payment of interest thereon;

16

reduce any amount payable on redemption thereof;

change the place of payment where, or the coin or currency in which, the debt security or interest thereon is payable;

modify or amend any provisions for converting any currency into any other currency as provided in the senior debt securities or in accordance with the terms of such senior debt securities;

change our obligations, if any, to pay additional amounts established for any tax, assessment or governmental charge withheld or deducted, including any option to redeem the senior debt securities rather than to pay the additional amounts;

reduce the amount of the principal of an original issue discount security that would be due and payable when due, including upon an acceleration of the maturity of such debt security (if applicable), or the amount provable in bankruptcy, or impair or affect the right of any holders of the senior debt securities to institute suit for the payment thereof or, if the senior debt securities provide therefor, impair or affect any right of repayment at the option of the holders of the senior debt securities;

modify or amend any provisions relating to the conversion or exchange of any of the senior debt securities for other of our securities or for securities of other entities or for other property (or the cash value thereof), including the determination of the amount of securities or other property (or cash) into which such senior debt securities shall be converted or exchanged, other than as provided in the anti-dilution provisions or other similar adjustment provisions of such senior debt securities or otherwise in accordance with the terms of such senior debt securities; or

reduce the percentage of any of the senior debt securities of any particular series, the consent of the holders of such series being required for any such supplemental indenture.

Concerning the Trustee

Unless otherwise specified in connection with a particular offering of senior debt securities, The Bank of New York Mellon will serve as the Trustee.

Any trustee appointed pursuant to the Indenture will have and be subject to all of the duties and responsibilities under the Indenture and those with respect to an indenture trustee under the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, as amended (the Trust Indenture Act).

The Indenture will provide that upon the occurrence of an event of default with respect to a series of senior debt securities, the Trustee with respect to the relevant senior debt securities will exercise the rights and powers vested in it by the Indenture, using the same degree of care and skill as a prudent person would exercise or use under the circumstances in the conduct of his or her own affairs. In the absence of such event of default, the Trustee need only perform those duties that are specifically set forth in the Indenture or are applicable pursuant to the Trust Indenture Act.

Subject to the Indenture and the provisions of the Trust Indenture Act, the Trustee will be under no obligation to exercise any rights, trusts or powers conferred under the Indenture or the senior debt securities for the benefit of the holders of the senior debt securities, unless the holders have offered to the Trustee indemnity and/or security (including by way of pre-funding) satisfactory to the Trustee against any loss, cost, liability or expense which might be incurred by it in exercising any such rights, trusts or powers.

The Indenture will contain, and the Trust Indenture Act contains, limitations on the rights of the Trustee thereunder, should it become a creditor of ours or any of our subsidiaries, to obtain payment of claims in certain cases or to realize on certain property received by it in respect of any such claims, as security or otherwise.

17

The Indenture will provide that we will indemnify the Trustee and each predecessor trustee for, and to hold it harmless against, any loss, liability or expenses arising out of or in connection with the acceptance or administration of the Indenture or the trusts thereunder and the performance of such party s duties thereunder, including properly incurred costs and expenses of defending itself against or investigating any claim of liability, except to the extent such loss, liability or expense is due to the negligence, bad faith or willful misconduct of the Trustee or such predecessor trustee.

We and our subsidiaries and affiliates may maintain ordinary banking relationships and custodial facilities with any Trustee or its affiliates.

Successor Trustee

The Indenture will provide that the Trustee may resign or be removed by us, effective upon acceptance by a successor trustee of its appointment. The Indenture will require, and the Trust Indenture Act requires, that any successor trustee shall be a corporation with a combined capital and surplus of not less than \$50,000,000 and shall be a corporation, association, company or business trust organized and doing business under the laws of the United States or any jurisdiction thereof or any state or territory or of the District of Columbia. No person may accept its appointment as a successor trustee with respect to the senior debt securities of a series unless at the time of such acceptance such successor trustee is qualified and eligible under the Indenture and the applicable provisions of the Trust Indenture Act.

Repayment of Funds

The Indenture will provide that all monies paid by us to a trustee or paying agent for a particular series of senior debt securities for payment of principal of or interest on any debt security which remains unclaimed at the end of two years after such payment shall be become due and payable will be repaid to us and all liability of such trustee or paying agent with respect thereto will cease, and to the extent permitted by law, the holder of such debt security shall thereafter only look to us for any payment which such holder may be entitled to collect.

Governing Law

The Indenture and the senior debt securities will be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the State of New York.

Consent to Service of Process and Submission to Jurisdiction

Under the Indenture, we will irrevocably designate Toyota Motor North America, Inc. as our authorized agent for service of process in any legal action or proceeding arising out of or relating to the Indenture or any senior debt securities issued thereunder brought in any federal or state court in The City of New York, New York, and we will irrevocably submit to the non-exclusive jurisdiction of those courts.

Limitation on Suits

Except for the right to institute a suit for the enforcement of the payment of principal of or interest that has become due and payable on a debt security, under the Indenture and the senior debt securities, no holder of a debt security shall have any right by virtue or availing of any provision of the Indenture to institute any proceeding against us with respect to the Indenture or the debt security or for the appointment of a trustee, receiver, liquidator, custodian or other similar official or for any other remedy thereunder, unless:

such holder has previously given written notice to the Trustee of a continuing default with respect to the debt security;

18

the holders of not less than 25% in principal amount of the outstanding senior debt securities of each affected series issued under the Indenture (treated as a single class) shall have made written request to the Trustee to institute proceedings and such holders have offered the Trustee indemnity or security (including by way of pre-funding) satisfactory to the Trustee against the costs, expenses and liabilities to be suffered or incurred:

the Trustee for 60 days after its receipt of such notice, request and offer of indemnity or security has failed to institute any such proceeding; and

no written direction inconsistent with such written request has been given to the Trustee during such 60-day period by the holders of a majority in principal amount of the outstanding senior debt securities of each affected series under the Indenture (voting together as a single class).

Undertaking for Costs

The Indenture will provide that we and the Trustee agree, and each holder of a debt security by his acceptance thereof shall be deemed to have agreed, that in any suit for the enforcement of any right or remedy under the Indenture or against the Trustee for action taken, suffered or omitted by it as Trustee (other than a suit instituted by the Trustee, a holder or group of holders holding more than 10% in aggregate principal amount of the senior debt securities, or any holder for the enforcement of the payment of the principal of or interest on any debt security on or after the due date thereof), a court may in its discretion require the filing by any party litigant in such suit of an undertaking to pay the costs of such suit, and that such court may in its discretion assess reasonable costs, including reasonable attorneys fees, against any party litigant in such suit, having due regard to the merits and good faith of the claims or defenses made by such party litigant.

Form, Book-entry and Transfer

Each series of senior debt securities will be issued in fully registered form without coupons. No service charge will be made for any registration of transfer or exchange of the senior debt securities, but we may require payment of a sum sufficient to cover any tax or government charge payable in connection therewith.

We will cause to be maintained offices or agencies where the senior debt securities may be presented for registration of transfer or for exchange, each, a transfer agent.

We will cause to be kept for the senior debt securities a register in which, subject to such reasonable regulations as we may prescribe, we will provide for the registration of such senior debt securities and registration of transfers of such senior debt securities. We, the Trustee and any agent of ours or the Trustee may treat the person in whose name any debt security is registered as the absolute owner of such debt security for all purposes and none of them shall be affected by any notice to the contrary. At the option of the registered holder of a debt security, subject to the restrictions contained in the senior debt securities and in the Indenture, such debt security may be transferred or exchanged for a like aggregate principal amount of debt security of the same series of different authorized denominations, upon surrender for exchange or registration of transfer, at the Trustee s office. Any debt security surrendered for exchange or presented for registration of transfer shall be duly endorsed, or be accompanied by a written instrument of transfer in form satisfactory to us and the Trustee, duly executed by the holder thereof or its attorney duly authorized in writing. Debt securities issued upon any such transfer will be executed by us and authenticated by or on behalf of the Trustee, registered in the name of the designated transferee or transferees and delivered at the Trustee s office or mailed, at the request, risk and expense of, and to the address requested by, the

designated transferee or transferees.

We may vary or terminate the appointment of any transfer agent, or appoint additional or other transfer agents or approve any change in the office through which any transfer agent acts. We will cause notice of any resignation, termination or appointment of a trustee or any transfer agent in respect of the senior debt securities, and of any change in the office through which any transfer agent will act, to be provided to holders of the senior debt securities.

19

Global Securities

The senior debt securities will be initially represented by one or more global certificates in fully registered form without interest coupons (the global securities). The global securities will be deposited upon issuance with a custodian for DTC and registered in the name of DTC or its nominee. Beneficial interests in the global securities may be held only through DTC (or any successor clearing system that holds global securities) and its participants, including Euroclear and Clearstream. Each of DTC, Euroclear Bank SA/NV (Euroclear) and Clearstream Banking S.A. (Clearstream) is referred to as a depositary.

Beneficial interests in the global securities will be shown on, and transfers thereof will be effected only through, records maintained by the depositaries and their participants. Except as set forth below, the global securities may be transferred, in whole and not in part, only to another nominee of DTC or to a successor of DTC or its nominee. Accordingly, the sole holder of the senior debt securities represented by the global securities will at all times be DTC or its nominee (or a successor of DTC or its nominee), and voting and other consensual rights of holders of the senior debt securities will be exercisable by beneficial owners of the senior debt securities only indirectly through the rules and procedures of the depositaries from time to time in effect. Beneficial interests in the global securities may not be exchanged for definitive senior debt securities except in the limited circumstances described below under Exchanges of Global Securities for Definitive Debt Securities.

Conveyances of notices and other communications by DTC to direct participants, by direct participants to indirect participants, and by direct and indirect participants to beneficial owners will be governed by arrangements among them subject to any statutory or regulatory requirements as may be in effect from time to time.

Exchanges of Global Securities for Definitive Debt Securities

A beneficial interest in a global security may not be exchanged for a definitive debt security unless (i) DTC notifies us that it is unwilling or unable to continue as depository for such global security or has ceased to be a clearing agency registered under the Exchange Act, and we do not appoint a successor depositary within 90 days or (ii) an event of default with respect to the senior debt securities has occurred and is continuing. Upon the occurrence of any such event, DTC shall instruct us to transfer the senior debt securities to such persons as notified to it by the applicable depositary or any successor clearance and settlement system as the holders of beneficial interests therein. In all cases, definitive senior debt securities delivered in exchange for any global security or beneficial interests therein will be registered in the names, and issued in approved denominations, requested by or on behalf of the applicable depositary (in accordance with its customary procedures). Any definitive debt security issued in exchange for an interest in a global security will bear a legend restricting transfers to those made in accordance with the restrictions set forth in the Indenture.

Depositary Procedures

As long as DTC or its nominee is the registered holder of global securities, DTC or its nominee, as the case may be, will be considered the sole owner and holder of the debt security represented by such global securities for all purposes under the Indenture and the debt security, and, accordingly, our obligations under the senior debt securities represented by such global securities are to DTC or its nominee, as the case may be, as the registered holder of such senior debt securities, and not to the holders of beneficial interests in such senior debt securities.

Transfer of beneficial interests in the global securities will be subject to the applicable rules and procedures of the depositaries and their respective direct or indirect participants, which may change from time to time.

DTC

DTC is a limited purpose trust company organized under the laws of the State of New York, a banking organization within the meaning of the New York Banking Law, a member of the Federal Reserve System, a clearing corporation within the meaning of the New York Uniform Commercial Code and a clearing agency registered pursuant to the provisions of Section 17A of the Exchange Act. DTC was created to hold securities for its participants and to facilitate the clearance and settlement of securities transactions, such as transfers and pledges, among participants in deposited securities through electronic book-entry charges to accounts of its participants, thereby eliminating the need for physical movement of securities certificates. Participants include securities brokers and dealers, banks, trust companies, clearing corporations and certain other organizations. Certain of those participants (or other representatives), together with other entities, own DTC. The rules applicable to DTC and its participants are on file with the SEC.

Persons who are not DTC participants may beneficially own securities held by or on behalf of DTC only through DTC participants or indirect DTC participants. The ownership interest and transfer of ownership interest of each actual purchaser of each security held by or on behalf of DTC are recorded on the records of DTC participants and indirect DTC participants. DTC has also advised that, pursuant to its established procedures, upon deposit of the global securities, DTC will credit the accounts of DTC participants designated by the initial purchasers with portions of the principal amount of such global securities and ownership of such interests in the global securities will be shown on, and the transfer of ownership thereof will be effected only through, records maintained by DTC (with respect to DTC participants) or by DTC participants and indirect DTC participants (with respect to other owners of beneficial interests in the global securities).

Investors in the senior debt securities may hold their interests therein directly through DTC if they are participants in such system, or indirectly through DTC participants. All interests in a global security may be subject to the procedures and requirements of DTC. The laws of some states require that certain persons take physical delivery in certificated form of securities that they own. Consequently, the ability to transfer beneficial interests in a global security to such persons will be limited to that extent. Because DTC can act only on behalf of DTC participants, which in turn act on behalf of indirect DTC participants and certain banks, the ability of a person having beneficial interests in global securities to pledge such interests to persons or entities that do not participate in the DTC system, or otherwise take actions in respect of such interests, may be affected by the lack of a physical certificate evidencing such interests. See Global Securities Exchanges of Global Securities for Definitive Debt Securities.

Except as described above under Global Securities Exchanges of Global Securities for Definitive Debt Securities, owners of interests in global securities will not have senior debt securities registered in their name, will not receive physical delivery of senior debt securities and will not be considered the registered owners or holders thereof for any purpose.

Payments in respect of global securities registered in the name of DTC or its nominee will be payable by the paying agent for the relevant senior debt securities to DTC or to the order of its nominee as the registered owner of the global securities. The paying agent will treat the persons in whose names the global securities are registered as the owners thereof for the purpose of receiving such payments and for any and all other purposes whatsoever. Consequently, neither we nor any agent of ours has or will have any responsibility or liability for any aspect of DTC s records or any DTC participant s or indirect DTC participant s records relating to or payments made on account of beneficial ownership interests in the global securities, or for maintaining, supervising or reviewing any of DTC s records or any DTC participant s or indirect DTC participant s records relating to the beneficial ownership interests in global securities or any other matter relating to the actions and practices of DTC or any of DTC participants or indirect DTC participants.

DTC has advised us that its current practice is to credit the accounts of the relevant DTC participants with a payment on the payment date unless DTC has reason to believe it will not receive payment on such payment date. Payments by the DTC participants and the indirect DTC participants to the beneficial owners of

21

senior debt securities will be governed by standing instructions and customary practices, will be the responsibility of the DTC participants or the indirect DTC participants and will not be the responsibility of DTC or us. We and the relevant paying agent may conclusively rely upon and will be protected in relying upon instructions from DTC or its nominee for all purposes.

DTC has advised that it will take any action permitted to be taken by a holder of senior debt securities only at the direction of one or more DTC participants to whose account with DTC interests in the senior debt securities are credited. However, DTC reserves the right to exchange the global securities for definitive senior debt securities and to distribute such definitive senior debt securities to DTC participants.

The information in this section concerning DTC and its book-entry systems has been obtained from sources that we believe to be reliable, but we take no responsibility for the accuracy thereof. Although DTC has agreed to the foregoing procedures to facilitate transfers of interest in the global securities among DTC participants, it is under no obligation to perform or to continue to perform such procedures, and such procedures may be discontinued at any time. We will not have any responsibility for the performance by DTC, DTC participants or indirect DTC participants of their respective obligations under the rules and procedures governing their operations.

Euroclear

Euroclear was created in 1968 to hold securities for its participants and to clear and settle transactions between Euroclear participants through simultaneous electronic book-entry delivery against payment, thus eliminating the need for physical movement of certificates and risk from lack of simultaneous transfers of securities and cash. Euroclear provides various other services, including securities lending and borrowing and interfaces with domestic markets in several countries. Euroclear is operated by Euroclear Bank SA/NV, under contract with Euroclear Clearance Systems, S.C., a Belgian cooperative corporation. All operations are conducted by Euroclear Bank, and all Euroclear securities clearance accounts and Euroclear cash accounts are accounts with Euroclear Bank, not with Euroclear Clearance Systems. Euroclear Clearance Systems establishes policies for Euroclear on behalf of Euroclear participants. Euroclear participants include banks, including central banks, securities brokers and dealers and other professional financial intermediaries and may include the initial purchasers. Indirect access to Euroclear is also available to other firms that clear through or maintain a custodial relationship with a Euroclear participant, either directly or indirectly. Euroclear is licensed, regulated and examined by the Belgian Banking and Finance Commission.

Securities clearance accounts and cash accounts with Euroclear are governed by the terms and conditions governing use of, and the related operating procedures of, Euroclear and applicable Belgian law, which are referred to collectively as the terms and conditions. The terms and conditions govern transfers of securities and cash within Euroclear, and withdrawals of securities and cash from Euroclear are held on a fungible basis without attribution of specific certificates to specific securities clearance accounts. Euroclear acts under the terms and conditions only on behalf of Euroclear participants and has no record of, or relationship with, persons holding through Euroclear participants.

Clearstream

Clearstream is incorporated as a bank under Luxembourg law. Clearstream holds securities for its participants and facilitates the clearance and settlement of securities transactions between Clearstream participants through electronic book-entry changes in accounts of Clearstream participants, thus eliminating the need for physical movement of certificates. Clearstream provides to its participants, among other things, services for safekeeping, administration, clearance and settlement of internationally traded securities and securities lending and borrowing. Clearstream interfaces with domestic markets in a number of countries. Clearstream has established an electronic bridge with

Euroclear to facilitate settlement of trades between Clearstream and Euroclear.

As a registered bank in Luxembourg, Clearstream is subject to regulation by the Luxembourg Commission for Supervision of the Financial Sector. Clearstream participants are recognized financial institutions around the world, including underwriters, securities brokers and dealers, banks, trust companies, clearing corporations and certain other organizations. In the United States, Clearstream participants are limited to securities brokers and dealers. Clearstream participants may include the initial purchasers. Other institutions that maintain a custodial relationship with a Clearstream participant may obtain indirect access to Clearstream.

Transfers among DTC, Clearstream and Euroclear

Transfers between DTC participants will be effected in the ordinary way in accordance with DTC rules and will be settled in same-day funds. Transfers between participants in Euroclear and Clearstream will be effected in the ordinary way in accordance with their respective rules and operating procedures.

Cross-market transfers between persons holding, directly or indirectly through DTC, on the one hand, and directly or indirectly through Euroclear or Clearstream participants, on the other, will be effected in DTC in accordance with DTC rules on behalf of the relevant European international clearing system by the relevant European depositary; however, those cross-market transactions will require delivery of instructions to the relevant European international clearing system by the counterparty in that system in accordance with its rules and procedures and within its established deadlines (European time). The relevant European international clearing system will, if the transaction meets its settlement requirements, deliver instructions to the relevant European depositary to take action to effect final settlement on its behalf by delivering or receiving securities in DTC, and making or receiving payment in accordance with normal procedures for same-day funds settlement applicable to DTC. Euroclear and Clearstream participants may not deliver instructions directly to the European depositaries.

Because of time zone differences, credits of securities received in Euroclear or Clearstream as a result of a transaction with a person that does not hold the senior debt securities through Euroclear or Clearstream will be made during subsequent securities settlement processing and dated the business day following the DTC settlement date. Those credits or any transactions in those securities settled during that processing will be reported to the relevant Euroclear or Clearstream participants on that business day. Cash received in Euroclear or Clearstream as a result of sales of securities by or through a Euroclear participant or a Clearstream participant to a DTC participant will be received with value on the DTC settlement date, but will be available in the relevant Euroclear or Clearstream cash account only as of the business day following settlement in DTC.

Limitation on Responsibilities

Although the foregoing sets out the procedures of the depositaries established in order to facilitate the transfer of interests in the global securities among their participants, none of the depositaries is under any obligation to perform or continue to perform such procedures, and such procedures may be discontinued at any time.

DTC, Euroclear and Clearstream have no knowledge of the actual beneficial owners of interests in a global security. DTC s records reflect only the identity of the DTC participants to whose accounts those global securities are credited, which may or may not be the beneficial owners of interests in a global security. Similarly, the records of Euroclear and Clearstream reflect only the identity of the Euroclear or Clearstream participants to whose accounts global securities are credited, which also may or may not be the beneficial owners of interests in a global security. DTC, Euroclear and Clearstream participants and indirect participants will remain responsible for keeping account of their holdings on behalf of their customers.

Neither we nor any underwriters of our senior debt securities, nor any of our or their respective agents will have any responsibility for the performance by any depositary or their respective participants of their respective obligations under the rules and procedures governing their operations.

23

Other Clearing Systems

We may choose any other clearing system for a particular series of senior debt securities. The clearance and settlement procedures for the clearing system we choose will be described in the applicable prospectus supplement.

24

TAXATION

The material Japanese tax and U.S. federal income tax consequences relating to the purchase and ownership of the senior debt securities offered by this prospectus will be set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement.

CERTAIN BENEFIT PLAN INVESTOR CONSIDERATIONS

The U.S. Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended (ERISA), and/or Section 4975 of the U.S. Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the Code), impose certain requirements on (a) employee benefit plans subject to Title I of ERISA, (b) individual retirement accounts, Keogh plans and other arrangements subject to Section 4975 of the Code, (c) entities whose underlying assets include plan assets of any such plan, account or arrangement described in clause (a) or (b) by reason of any such plan s, account s, or arrangement s investment therein (we refer to the foregoing described in clauses (a), (b) and (c), collectively, as Plans) and (d) persons who are fiduciaries with respect to Plans. In addition, certain governmental, church and non-U.S. plans (Non-ERISA Arrangements) are not subject to the prohibited transaction provisions of Section 406 of ERISA or Section 4975 of the Code, but may be subject to other federal, state, local or non-U.S. laws that are substantially similar to the prohibited transaction provisions of Section 406 of ERISA or Section 4975 of the Code (each, a Similar Law).

In addition to ERISA s general fiduciary standards, Section 406 of ERISA and Section 4975 of the Code prohibit certain transactions involving the assets of a Plan and persons who have specified relationships to the Plan, i.e., parties in interest—as defined in ERISA or—disqualified persons—as defined in Section 4975 of the Code (we refer to the foregoing, collectively, as—parties in interest—) unless exemptive relief is available under a statutory or administrative exemption. Parties in interest that engage in a non-exempt prohibited transaction may be subject to excise taxes and other penalties and liabilities under ERISA and Section 4975 of the Code. Thus, a Plan fiduciary considering an investment in the senior debt securities offered by this prospectus should also consider whether such an investment might constitute or give rise to a prohibited transaction under ERISA or Section 4975 of the Code. For example, the senior debt securities may be deemed to represent a direct or indirect sale of property, extension of credit or furnishing of services between a party in interest and an investing Plan which would be prohibited unless exemptive relief were available under an applicable exemption. Such parties in interest may include, without limitation, us, the trustee and any underwriters, dealers or agents for the senior debt securities, as well as our and their affiliates.

In this regard, each purchaser that is, or is acting on behalf of, a Plan, and proposes to purchase the senior debt securities, should consider the exemptive relief available under the following prohibited transaction class exemptions (PTCEs): (A) the in-house asset manager exemption (PTCE 96-23), (B) the insurance company general account exemption (PTCE 95-60), (C) the bank collective investment fund exemption (PTCE 91-38), (D) the insurance company pooled separate account exemption (PTCE 90-1) and (E) the qualified professional asset manager exemption (PTCE 84-14). In addition, Section 408(b)(17) of ERISA and Section 4975(d)(20) of the Code may provide a limited exemption for the purchase and sale of the senior debt securities and related lending transactions, *provided* that neither the party in interest nor its affiliates has or exercises any discretionary authority or control or render any investment advice with respect to the assets of the Plan involved in the transaction and *provided further* that the Plan pays no more, and receives no less, than adequate consideration in connection with the transaction (the so-called service provider exemption). There can be no assurance that any of these statutory or class exemptions will be available with respect to transactions involving the senior debt securities.

Each purchaser or holder of the senior debt securities offered by this prospectus, and each fiduciary who causes any entity to purchase or hold the senior debt securities, shall be deemed to have represented and warranted, on each day such purchaser or holder holds such senior debt securities, that either (i) it is neither a Plan nor a Non-ERISA Arrangement and it is not purchasing or holding the senior debt securities on behalf of or

with the assets of any Plan or Non-ERISA Arrangement; or (ii) its purchase, holding and disposition of such senior debt securities shall not constitute or result in a non-exempt prohibited transaction under Section 406 of ERISA or Section 4975 of the Code or violate any provision of any applicable Similar Law.

In addition, each purchaser or holder of the senior debt securities offered by this prospectus that is a Plan shall be deemed to have represented and warranted that the decision to acquire the senior debt securities has been made by a duly authorized fiduciary (each, a Plan Fiduciary) who is independent of us, the trustee, any underwriter, dealer or agent, and our and their respective affiliates (collectively, the Transaction Parties), which Plan Fiduciary (A) is a fiduciary under ERISA or the Code, or both, with respect to the decision to purchase the senior debt securities, (B) is not the individual retirement account (IRA) owner, IRA beneficiary or relative of the IRA owner or beneficiary (in the case of a purchaser or acquirer that is an IRA), (C) is capable of evaluating investment risks independently, both in general and with regard to the prospective investment in the senior debt securities, (D) has exercised independent judgment in evaluating whether to invest the assets of such Plan in the senior debt securities, (E) is either a U.S. bank, a U.S. insurance carrier, a U.S. registered investment adviser, a U.S. registered broker-dealer or an independent fiduciary with at least \$50 million of assets under management or control, (F) has been fairly informed that the Transaction Parties have not and will not undertake to provide impartial investment advice, or to give advice in a fiduciary capacity, in connection with the purchase and holding of the senior debt securities, (G) has been fairly informed that the Transaction Parties have financial interests in the Plan s acquisition and holding of the senior debt securities, which interests may conflict with the interest of the Plan, as more fully described in this prospectus and any applicable supplement, and (H) is not paying any Transaction Party any fee or other compensation directly for the provision of investment advice (as opposed to other services) in connection with the Plan s acquisition and holding of the senior debt securities; provided that the foregoing representations and warranties in this sentence shall be deemed to be no longer in effect or required to the extent and at such times that the U.S. Department of Labor regulations codified at 29 C.F.R. § 2510.3-21(a) and (c)(1), as promulgated on April 8, 2016, are revoked, repealed or no longer effective.

The foregoing discussion is general in nature and is not intended to be all inclusive. Due to the complexity of these rules and the penalties that may be imposed upon persons involved in non-exempt prohibited transactions, it is particularly important that fiduciaries, or other persons considering purchasing the senior debt securities on behalf of, or with the assets of, any Plan or Non-ERISA Arrangement, consult with their counsel regarding the potential applicability of Title I of ERISA, Section 4975 of the Code and any Similar Laws to such investment and whether an exemption would be applicable to the purchase and holding of the senior debt securities.

Each purchaser and holder of a senior debt security offered by this prospectus will have exclusive responsibility for ensuring that its purchase and holding of the senior debt security does not violate the fiduciary or prohibited transaction rules of ERISA or the Code or the provisions of any applicable Similar Law. Nothing herein shall be construed as a representation that an investment in the senior debt securities would meet any or all of the relevant legal requirements with respect to investments by, or is appropriate for, Plans or Non-ERISA Arrangements generally or any particular Plan or Non-ERISA Arrangement.

26

PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION

We may offer senior debt securities described in this prospectus in one or more of the following ways from time to time:

	to an through and amount one on dealers.
	to or through underwriters or dealers;
	through agents;
	by ourselves directly;
	through one or more special purpose entities;
	through an exchange distribution in accordance with the rules of the applicable exchange; or
The prospectincluding:	through a combination of any of these methods of sale. etus supplement relating to an offering of senior debt securities will set forth the terms of the offering,
	a description of the transaction and the senior debt securities to be offered;
	the name or names of any underwriters, dealers or agents;
	the purchase price of the senior debt securities and the proceeds we will receive from the sale;
	any underwriting discounts and commissions or agency fees and other items constituting underwriters or agents compensation;
	the public offering price;
	any discounts or concessions to be allowed or reallowed or paid to dealers; and
	any securities exchanges on which the senior debt securities may be listed.

Any public offering prices, discounts or concessions allowed or reallowed or paid to dealers may be changed from time to time.

If underwriters are used in an offering of senior debt securities, such senior debt securities will be acquired by the underwriters for their own account and may be resold from time to time in one or more transactions, including negotiated transactions, at a fixed public offering price or at varying prices determined at the time of sale. The senior debt securities may be either offered to the public through underwriting syndicates represented by one or more managing underwriters or by one or more underwriters without a syndicate. Unless otherwise set forth in the prospectus supplement, the underwriters will not be obligated to purchase senior debt securities that are offered unless specified conditions are satisfied, and, unless otherwise set forth in the prospectus supplement, if the underwriters do purchase any senior debt securities, they will purchase all senior debt securities of that tranche that are offered.

In connection with underwritten offerings of senior debt securities offered by this prospectus and in accordance with applicable law and industry practice, underwriters may over-allot or effect transactions that stabilize, maintain or otherwise affect the market price of senior debt securities offered by this prospectus at levels above those that might otherwise prevail in the open market, including by entering stabilizing bids, effecting syndicate covering transactions or imposing penalty bids, each of which is described below.

27

A stabilizing bid means the placing of any bid, or the effecting of any purchase, for the purpose of pegging, fixing or maintaining the price of a security.

A syndicate covering transaction means the placing of any bid on behalf of the underwriting syndicate or the effecting of any purchase to reduce a short position created in connection with the offering.

A penalty bid means an arrangement that permits the managing underwriter to reclaim a selling concession from a syndicate member in connection with the offering when offered securities originally sold by the syndicate member are purchased in syndicate covering transactions.

These transactions may be effected on an exchange or automated quotation system, if the senior debt securities are listed on that exchange or admitted for trading on that automated quotation system, or in the over-the-counter market or otherwise. Underwriters are not required to engage in any of these activities or to continue these activities if commenced.

If dealers are utilized in the sale of senior debt securities offered by this prospectus, we will sell the senior debt securities to the dealers as principals. The dealers may then resell the senior debt securities to the public at varying prices to be determined by the dealers at the time of resale. The names of the dealers and the terms of the transaction will be set forth in the prospectus supplement relating to that transaction.

Securities may be sold directly by us to one or more institutional purchasers, or through agents designated by us from time to time, at a fixed price or prices, which may be changed, or at varying prices determined at the time of sale. Any agent involved in the offer or sale of senior debt securities in respect of which this prospectus is delivered will be named, and any commissions payable by us to the agent will be set forth, in the prospectus supplement relating to that offering. Unless otherwise indicated in the applicable prospectus supplement, any agent will be acting on a best efforts basis for the period of its appointment.

If so indicated in the applicable prospectus supplement, we will authorize agents, underwriters or dealers to solicit offers from certain types of institutions to purchase offered senior debt securities from us at the public offering price set forth in the prospectus supplement pursuant to delayed delivery contracts providing for payment and delivery on a specified date in the future. These contracts will be subject only to those conditions set forth in the prospectus supplement, and the prospectus supplement will set forth the commission payable for solicitation of the contracts.

Underwriters, dealers and agents may be entitled, under agreements with us, to indemnification by us relating to material misstatements or omissions. Underwriters, dealers and agents may be customers of, engage in transactions with, or perform services for, us and our subsidiaries or affiliates in the ordinary course of business.

Unless otherwise specified in an applicable prospectus supplement, each series of senior debt securities offered by this prospectus will be a new issue of securities and will have no established trading market. Any underwriters to whom offered senior debt securities are sold for public offering and sale may make a market in the offered senior debt securities, but the underwriters will not be obligated to do so and may discontinue any market making at any time without notice. Senior debt securities offered by this prospectus may or may not be listed on a national securities exchange. No assurance can be given that there will be a market for any senior debt securities offered by this prospectus.

28

EXPERTS

The consolidated financial statements and management s assessment of the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting (which is included in Management s Annual Report on Internal Control over Financial Reporting) incorporated in this prospectus by reference to the annual report on Form 20-F for the year ended March 31, 2018 have been so incorporated in reliance on the report of PricewaterhouseCoopers Aarata LLC, an independent registered public accounting firm, given on the authority of said firm as experts in auditing and accounting.

PricewaterhouseCoopers Aarata LLC s address is JR Central Towers 38th Floor, 1-1-4 Meieki, Nakamura-ku, Nagoya-shi, Aichi 450-6038, Japan.

LEGAL MATTERS

The validity of the offered securities with respect to United States federal law and New York State law will be passed upon for us by Shearman & Sterling LLP, our United States counsel, and for any underwriters, dealers or agents by Davis Polk & Wardwell LLP, United States counsel for them. Nagashima Ohno & Tsunematsu, our Japanese counsel, will pass upon certain legal matters as to Japanese law for us.

ENFORCEMENT OF CIVIL LIABILITIES

Toyota Motor Corporation is a limited liability, joint stock company incorporated in Japan. Most of the members of our board of directors and our audit & supervisory board members (as well as certain experts named herein) are residents of countries other than the United States. Although some of our affiliates have substantial assets in the United States, substantially all of our assets and the assets of the members of our board of directors and our audit & supervisory board members are located outside the United States. As a result, it may not be possible for investors to effect service of process within the United States upon us or the members of our board of directors and our audit & supervisory board members or to enforce court judgments predicated upon the civil liability provisions of U.S. federal or state securities laws against us or these persons in the United States. We have been advised by our Japanese counsel, Nagashima Ohno & Tsunematsu, that there is doubt as to the enforceability in Japan, in original actions or in actions to enforce judgments of U.S. courts brought before Japanese courts, of civil liabilities predicated solely upon U.S. federal or state securities laws.

Our agent for service of process is Toyota Motor North America, Inc.

29

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

Available Information

This prospectus is part of a registration statement that we filed with the SEC. The registration statement, including the attached exhibits, contains additional relevant information about us. The rules and regulations of the SEC allow us to omit some of the information included in the registration statement from this prospectus. We are subject to the information requirements of the Exchange Act and, in accordance with the Exchange Act, we file annual reports, special reports and other information with the SEC. You may read and copy any of this information in the SEC s Public Reference Room, 100 F Street, N.E., Washington, D.C. 20549. You may obtain information on the operation of the SEC s Public Reference Room by calling the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330.

The SEC also maintains an internet site at http://www.sec.gov that contains reports, proxy and information statements and other information about issuers, like us, that file electronically with the SEC.

We are currently exempt from the rules under the Exchange Act that prescribe the furnishing and content of proxy statements, and members of our board of directors, officers and principal shareholders are exempt from the reporting and short-swing profit recovery provisions contained in Section 16 of the Exchange Act. We are not required under the Exchange Act to publish financial statements as frequently or as promptly as are U.S. companies subject to the Exchange Act. We will, however, continue to furnish our shareholders with annual reports containing audited financial statements and will issue interim press releases containing unaudited results of operations as well as such other reports as may from time to time be authorized by us or as may be otherwise required.

Our American Depositary Receipts are listed on the New York Stock Exchange under the trading symbol TM.

Incorporation by Reference

The rules of the SEC allow us to incorporate by reference information into this prospectus. The information incorporated by reference is considered to be a part of this prospectus, and information that we file later with the SEC will automatically update and supersede this information.

This prospectus incorporates by reference our annual report on Form 20-F for the fiscal year ended March 31, 2018 filed on June 25, 2018 (File Number 001-14948).

All subsequent documents filed by us pursuant to Sections 13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act, prior to the termination of an offering under this prospectus, shall be deemed to be incorporated by reference into this prospectus. In addition, any Form 6-K subsequently furnished to the SEC specifying that it is being incorporated by reference into this prospectus shall be deemed to be incorporated by reference. All such documents so incorporated by reference shall become a part of this prospectus on the respective dates the documents are filed or furnished with the SEC.

Any statement contained in a document incorporated or deemed to be incorporated by reference in this prospectus shall be deemed to be modified or superseded for the purposes of this prospectus to the extent that a statement contained in this prospectus or in any subsequently filed document which also is or is deemed to be incorporated by reference into this prospectus modifies or supersedes that statement. The modifying or superseding statement need not state that it has modified or superseded a prior statement or include any other information set forth in the document that it modifies or supersedes. The making of a modifying or superseding statement shall not be deemed an admission for any purposes that the modified or superseded statement, when made, constituted a misrepresentation, an untrue statement of a material fact or an omission to state a material fact that is required to be stated or that is necessary to

make a statement not misleading in light of the circumstances in which it was made. Any statement so modified or superseded shall not be deemed, except as so modified or superseded, to constitute a part of this prospectus.

30

Upon written or oral request, we will provide without charge to each person to whom a copy of this prospectus has been delivered, a copy of any document that has been incorporated by reference in the prospectus but not delivered with the prospectus. You may request a copy of these documents by writing or telephoning us at:

Toyota Motor Corporation

1 Toyota-cho, Toyota City

Aichi Prefecture, 471-8571, Japan

Attention: Financial Reporting Department, Accounting Division

Telephone number: +81-565-28-2121

Except as described above, no other information is incorporated by reference in this prospectus, including, without limitation, information on our internet site at http://www.toyota-global.com.

You may obtain a copy of any audited annual consolidated financial statements and any unaudited interim consolidated financial statements published by us subsequently to the date of this prospectus on our internet site at http://www.toyota-global.com.

31

PART II

INFORMATION NOT REQUIRED IN PROSPECTUS

Item 8. Indemnification of Officers and Directors.

Article 330 of the Companies Act make the provisions of Articles 643 through 656 of the Civil Code of Japan applicable to the relationship between Toyota and the members of its board of directors and its audit & supervisory board members. Such provisions, among other things, provide in effect that:

- (1) any member of the board of directors or audit & supervisory board member of a company may demand advance payment of expenses which are considered necessary for the management of affairs of such company entrusted to him;
- (2) if any member of the board of directors or audit & supervisory board member of a company has defrayed any expenses which are considered necessary for the management of the affairs of such company entrusted to him, he may demand reimbursement therefor from the company;
- (3) if any member of the board of directors or audit & supervisory board member has assumed an obligation necessary for the management of the affairs entrusted to him, he may require the company to perform it in his place or, if it is not due, to furnish adequate security; and
- (4) if any member of the board of directors or audit & supervisory board member, without any fault on his part, sustains damage through the management of the affairs entrusted to him, he may demand compensation therefor from the company.

Under Article 388 of the Companies Act, a company may not refuse a demand from an audit & supervisory board member referred to in subparagraphs (1) through (3) above unless the company establishes that the relevant expense or obligations was or is not necessary for the performance of the audit & supervisory board member s duties.

Under the Companies Act and Toyota s articles of incorporation, Toyota may, by a resolution of its board of directors, exempt members of the board of directors and audit & supervisory board members (including former members of the board of directors and former audit & supervisory board members) from their liabilities to Toyota arising in connection with their failure to execute their duties within the limits stipulated by laws and regulations. In addition, Toyota may enter into a liability limitation agreement with each member of the board of directors (excluding executive members of the board of directors, among others) and each audit & supervisory board member which limits the maximum amount of their liabilities owed to Toyota arising in connection with their failure to execute their duties to an amount equal to the minimum liability limit amount prescribed in the laws and regulations.

The form of underwriting agreement filed as an exhibit to this registration statement provides for indemnification and contribution by the underwriters with respect to certain liabilities of members of the board of directors and other controlling persons of the registrant.

Toyota maintains insurance on behalf of its directors and audit & supervisory board members against liabilities asserted against them in shareholder derivative or other lawsuits.

II-1

Item 9. Exhibits.

Exhibit

Number	Description of Document
1.1	Form of underwriting agreement.
4.1	Form of senior indenture between Toyota Motor Corporation and The Bank of New York Mellon, as trustee.
5.1	Opinion of Nagashima Ohno & Tsunematsu.
5.2	Opinion of Shearman & Sterling LLP.
12.1	Computation of ratio of earnings to fixed charges.
23.1	Consent of PricewaterhouseCoopers Aarata LLC.
23.2	Consent of Nagashima Ohno & Tsunematsu (included in Exhibit 5.1).
23.3	Consent of Shearman & Sterling LLP (included in Exhibit 5.2).
24.1	Powers of Attorney (included on the signature pages).
25.1	Statement of Eligibility on Form T-1 of The Bank of New York Mellon, as trustee under the senior indenture.

Item 10. Undertakings.

The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes:

- (1) To file, during any period in which offers or sales are being made, a post-effective amendment to this registration statement:
 - (i) to include any prospectus required by Section 10(a)(3) of the Securities Act of 1933;
 - (ii) to reflect in the prospectus any facts or events arising after the effective date of the registration statement (or the most recent post-effective amendment thereof) which, individually or in the aggregate, represent a fundamental change in the information set forth in the registration statement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any increase or decrease in the volume of securities offered (if the total dollar value of securities offered would not exceed that which was registered) and any deviation from the low or high end of the estimated maximum offering range may be reflected in the form of a prospectus filed with the Commission pursuant to Rule 424(b) if, in the aggregate, the changes in volume and price represent no more than a 20% change in the maximum aggregate

offering price set forth in the Calculation of Registration Fee table in the effective registration statement; and

(iii) to include any material information with respect to the plan of distribution not previously disclosed in the registration statement or any material change to such information in the registration statement;

provided, however, that paragraphs (i), (ii) and (iii) above do not apply if the information required to be included in a post-effective amendment by those paragraphs is contained in reports filed with or furnished to the Commission by the registrant pursuant to Section 13 or Section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 that are incorporated by reference in the registration statement, or is contained in a form of prospectus filed pursuant to Rule 424(b) that is part of the registration statement.

- (2) That, for the purpose of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each such post-effective amendment shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial *bona fide* offering thereof.
- (3) To remove from registration by means of post-effective amendment any of the securities being registered which remain unsold at the termination of the offering.
- (4) To file a post-effective amendment to the registration statement to include any financial statements required by Item 8.A. of Form 20-F at the start of any delayed offering or throughout a continuous offering. Financial statements and information otherwise required by Section 10(a)(3) of the Securities Act of 1933 need not be furnished, *provided*, that the registrant includes in the prospectus, by means of a post-effective amendment, financial statements required pursuant to this paragraph (4) and other information necessary to ensure that all other information in the prospectus is at least as current as the date of those financial statements. Notwithstanding the foregoing, a post-effective amendment need not be filed to include financial statements and information required by Section 10(a)(3) of the Securities Act of 1933 or Item 8.A. of Form 20-F if such financial statements and information are contained in periodic reports filed with or furnished to the Commission by the registrant pursuant to Section 13 or Section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 that are incorporated by reference in the registration statement.
- (5) That, for the purpose of determining liability under the Securities Act of 1933 to any purchaser:
 - (i) each prospectus filed by the registrant pursuant to Rule 424(b)(3) shall be deemed to be part of the registration statement as of the date the filed prospectus was deemed part of and included in the registration statement; and
 - (ii) each prospectus required to be filed pursuant to Rule 424(b)(2), (b)(5) or (b)(7) as part of a registration statement in reliance on Rule 430B relating to an offering made pursuant to Rule 415(a)(1)(i), (vii), or (x) for the purpose of providing the information required by Section 10(a) of the Securities Act of 1933 shall be deemed to be part of and included in the registration statement as of the earlier of the date such form of prospectus is first used after effectiveness or the date of the first contract of sale of securities in the offering described in the prospectus. As provided in Rule 430B, for liability purposes of the issuer and any person that is at that date an underwriter, such date shall be deemed to be a new effective date of the registration statement relating to the securities in the registration statement to which that prospectus relates, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof. Provided, however, that no statement made in a registration statement or prospectus that is part of the registration statement or made in a document incorporated or deemed incorporated by reference into the registration statement or prospectus that is part of the registration statement will, as to a purchaser with a time of contract of sale prior to such effective date, supersede or modify any statement that was made in the registration statement or prospectus that was part of the registration statement or made in any such document immediately prior to such effective date.

II-3

(6) That, for the purpose of determining liability of the registrant under the Securities Act of 1933 to any purchaser in the initial distribution of the securities:

The undersigned registrant undertakes that in a primary offering of securities of the undersigned registrant pursuant to this registration statement, regardless of the underwriting method used to sell the securities to the purchaser, if the securities are offered or sold to such purchaser by means of any of the following communications, the undersigned registrant will be a seller to the purchaser and will be considered to offer or sell such securities to such purchaser:

- (i) any preliminary prospectus or prospectus of the undersigned registrant relating to the offering required to be filed pursuant to Rule 424;
- (ii) any free writing prospectus relating to the offering prepared by or on behalf of the undersigned registrant or used or referred to by the undersigned registrant;
- (iii) the portion of any other free writing prospectus relating to the offering containing material information about the undersigned registrant or its securities provided by or on behalf of the undersigned registrant; and
- (iv) any other communication that is an offer in the offering made by the undersigned registrant to the purchaser.
- (7) The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes that, for purposes of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each filing of the registrant s annual report pursuant to Section 13(a) or Section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 that is incorporated by reference in the registration statement shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial *bona fide* offering thereof.

The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes to file an application for the purpose of determining the eligibility of the trustee to act under subsection (a) of section 310 of the Trust Indenture Act in accordance with the rules and regulations prescribed by the Commission under section 305(b)(2) of the Trust Indenture Act.

Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act of 1933 may be permitted to members of the board of directors, officers and controlling persons of the registrant pursuant to the foregoing provisions, or otherwise, the registrant has been advised that in the opinion of the Commission such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act of 1933 and is, therefore, unenforceable. In the event that a claim for indemnification against such liabilities (other than the payment by the registrant of expenses incurred or paid by a member of the board of directors, officer or controlling person of the registrant in the successful defense of any action, suit or proceeding) is asserted by such member of the board of directors, officer or controlling person in connection with the securities being registered, the registrant will, unless in the opinion of its counsel the matter has been settled by controlling precedent, submit to a court of appropriate jurisdiction the question whether such indemnification by it is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act of 1933 and will be governed by the final adjudication of such issue.

II-4

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, Toyota Motor Corporation certifies that it has reasonable grounds to believe that it meets all of the requirements for filing on Form F-3 and has duly caused this registration statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in Toyota City, Japan, on the 25th day of June, 2018.

Toyota Motor Corporation

By: /s/ Masayoshi Shirayanagi Name: Masayoshi Shirayanagi Title: Authorized Signatory

II-5

POWER OF ATTORNEY

KNOW ALL PERSONS BY THESE PRESENTS, that each person whose signature to this registration statement appears below hereby constitutes and appoints Masayoshi Shirayanagi, as such person s true and lawful attorney-in-fact and agent with full power of substitution for such person and in such person s name, place and stead, in any and all capacities, to sign and to file with the SEC any and all amendments and post-effective amendments to this registration statement, with exhibits thereto and any and all other documents filed in connection with such filings, granting unto each said attorney-in-fact and agent full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing requisite and necessary to be done in and about the premises, as fully to all intents and purposes as such person might or could do in person, hereby ratifying and confirming all that each said attorney-in-fact and agent, or any substitute therefor, may lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue thereof.

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this registration statement has been signed below by the following persons in the capacities indicated on the 25th day of June, 2018.

Title

Chairman of the Board of Directors

Takeshi Uchiyamada

/s/ Shigeru Hayakawa
Shigeru Hayakawa

Vice Chairman of the Board of Directors

/s/ Akio Toyoda

President, Member of the Board of Directors

(Principal executive officer)

/s/ Koji Kobayashi Executive Vice President, Member of the Board of

Directors

Koji Kobayashi (Principal financial and accounting officer)

/s/ DIDIER LEROY Executive Vice President, Member of the Board of

Didier Leroy Directors

Signature

/s/ Takeshi Uchiyamada

/s/ Shigeki Terashi Executive Vice President, Member of the Board of

Shigeki Terashi Directors

Ikuro Sugawara Member of the Board of Directors

Sir Philip Craven

Member of the Board of Directors

Teiko Kudo Member of the Board of Directors

II-6

AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE IN THE UNITED STATES

Toyota Motor North America, Inc.

By: /s/ Sandra Phillips Rogers Name: Sandra Phillips Rogers Title: Authorized Signatory

as the duly authorized representative of Toyota Motor Corporation in the United States

II-7